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February 28, 2018
State of Oregon
Materials Management Division

Department of Environmental Quality

700 NE Multnomah St., Suite 600

Portland, OR 97232

Comments Regarding the Oregon Refuse and Recycling Association’s (ORRA) Proposed Commingled Recycling List
On behalf of the Glass Packaging Institute (GPI), I am offering the following information on the benefits glass recycling brings to Oregon. This letter is in response to the Oregon Refuse and Recycling Association’s (ORRA) recently issued list of “proposed recyclables”, that they believe should continue to be collected in commingled recycling programs statewide.
At the February 15th DEQ Recycling Stakeholder Meeting, participants spent considerable time reviewing ORRA’s proposed list. After discussion, DEQ declined to endorse the proposed list for statewide distribution.
Unfortunately, glass was listed as a recyclable recommended to not be included as part of commingled collection programs. As acknowledged by DEQ staff during the meeting, what is included in recycling programs is at the discretion of the cities, towns and municipalities that contract with hauling and recycling companies. 
Any statewide list issued from Oregon DEQ of recommended recyclables for commingled collection, specifically for glass, would send a wrong and confusing message to municipalities and their residents that collected recyclables may or may not be recyclable. 

While we appreciate the current financial pressures being exerted on the recycling stakeholder chain, due in large part to China’s National Sword policy and the recent WTO Ban, recycled glass is not part of a materials export market. In fact, glass has a strong manufacturing base in domestic marketplaces, for the majority of Oregon recyclers and throughout the country.
GPI is concerned that companies who entered contracts with local municipalities to clean and market glass, appear to be leveraging unrelated issues with other curbside material markets to remove glass out of curbside programs. Singling out certain materials for restrictions in this manner restricts trade, and is counterproductive to good recycling policy.  
 By weight, glass containers on average comprise 25% of a curbside recycling program’s volume. A 2017 survey conducted by the Glass Recycling Coalition found that 96% of residents expect to be able to recycle glass containers. Recycling program decision makers in Oregon should consider this clear expectation when developing programs for their residents.
When glass container plants increase the amount of recycled glass added to the raw materials used to make glass (sand, soda ash and limestone), furnace temperatures can be reduced, resulting in less energy use and lower greenhouse gas emissions. This is a win for the glass companies with respect to energy costs, as well a win for consumers and Oregon’s goals to reduce greenhouse gas emissions.

In Oregon, GPI member company, Owens-Illinois, Inc. (O-I) operates a bottle manufacturing plant in Portland, servicing the beer and wine producers, and is a partner in a glass sorting and processing company called Glass to Glass, which provides high-quality recycled glass to O-I’s plant.
O-I purchases nearly 100,000 tons of recycled glass collected through a variety of programs throughout the state of Oregon. These programs include the Oregon Beverage Recycling Cooperative and its bottle bill program, dual-bin collection programs in many parts of the state, and importantly, glass collected through single-stream (commingled) collection. 

O-I estimates that roughly 50,000 tons of recycled glass is collected in a commingled manner. Both O-I and Glass to Glass have significantly invested in sorting and other cleaning equipment to help ensure commingled glass can be re-melted in their furnace to make new bottles. The viability of this important facility, which is a key cog in the beer and food industry, depends on quality recycled glass purchased from Oregon’s recycling programs. Importantly, a portion of the commingled recycled glass used at the O-I plant comes from outside of the Portland/metro region.

Thank you for your thoughtful consideration of our comments, and we look forward to continuing dialogue with DEQ staff and stakeholder organizations. 
Please reach out with any questions or comments you may have.
Sincerely,
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Lynn M. Bragg

President
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